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From the Editor 

We had our first hard frost here in the Lakes Region of New Hampshire, just in time to 

nudge me into putting the MGs away for the winter. Always a bittersweet time of 

year...MGs go away and the skis get pulled out and prepped for the winter. I know I will 

produce a  chorus of groans with my next statement but “bring on the snow”! 

The MG season is not altogether over yet however, please take a look at page two for the  

information on the return of the Holiday Party, December 4th at Princeton Station in 

North Chelmsford. It will be great to have everyone together again to celebrate the festive 

season. Make sure to RSVP to Andrew Bass with your check and menu choices. 

A nice report on the Crane Estate Castle Hill Climb from the spectators viewpoint, thanks 

to Judy Krongelb. It sounds like a very nice day out which I now have on my list for next 

year, especially since I note that there is a wine, ale & mead station at the top of the 

course! Our very own Peter Ross (J2) and Charles Dyer (TC) participated and I hope to  

entice Charles to write up a report on driving the course for the next newsletter...take 

heed, you’ve been tapped Charles! 

Safety Fast! 

 

Her Majesty relaxing  with an 

MGB in the background. 
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‘Remembrance for those We Have Lost’  
Memorial Car Gathering  

Bob Dougherty 
 

Beautiful weather, good friends gathered, food & drink in 

abundance and remembrance of friends & family who 

have left us during the COVID outbreak brought us to the 

Bentas family farm in Chelmsford. The brainchild of 

Frank Cronin, the gathering was designed to pay our  

remembrances to those we lost during the COVID lock-

down when we couldn’t 

gather to pay our proper 

respects. For Frank, it was 

to honor Arthur Bentas who many of you remember from 

numerous Holiday Parties where Arthur would regale us 

with stories of all the classic cars he had owned, including 

his custom built and  

famous “Raven”.  

A good turnout with a nice 

mix of British iron, to include Rachel Ross’s magnificent 

TC & Frank’s lovingly restored TF, along with MGA, MGB, 

TR6, Land Rover and of 

course Andrew Bass in his 

hybrid very fast BMW!  

It was a good day and a 

nice way to remember and pay homage to all those we lost 

during the dark days of the COVID shutdown. And if you 

were there and didn’t have one of Frank’s homemade hot 

pickles, you really don’t know what you missed! 
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Vintage Hill-climb up Castle Hill on the Crane Estate  
Sunday, October 16, 2022 

Judy Krongelb 
 

Jack Horner and I went to this event to cheer on our club 
President Charles Dyer driving his TC, as well as club 
member Peter Ross, driving his J2. I was also happy to see 
Earle Tucker, previously of Historic Motor Sports, driving 
his Sprint Car. 
It was a glorious autumn day. Jack drove us to Ipswich  
using back roads with beautiful foliage. We arrived in time 
to get settled near the hairpin turn. I thought that would 
be an exciting vantage point.  
Each car individually drove/raced up the hill four times. 
The runs were timed. For the first trip up the hill, it 

seemed like everyone was checking out the course, therefore going fairly slowly. But it was 
still nice to see and hear the cars. There was quite a variety of the pre-WWII automobiles – 
including MG TB, Jaguar, Alfa Romeo, Morgan, Auburn, BMW, Bugatti, Bentley and a 
Ford Model T. 
When all cars had arrived at the top next to the Great 
House, they paraded down past us, waving to our cheers, 
some with passengers. Of course, there were safety ropes 
to keep the spectators safely away from the race course 
and further away from the action than we might have 
liked. There was one race official standing near the track 
at the hairpin turn. I commented to Jack that he was in a 
dangerous spot. But he was on the uphill side. 
The second run up the hill was more spirited. One of the 
cars tipped up onto two wheels as he took the hairpin turn 
too fast. But he settled down nicely and continued the run 

to the top. Then a few cars later, #4 arrived at that curve 
too fast. He left the track and drove up the hill where that 
race official was standing, but who quickly ran to safety. 
The driver did not stop, but drove back down the hill onto 
the track and completed the course. He seemed so cool 
and collected. But when he came to that turn on his third 
run, he drove very sedately. I guess he wasn’t quite so cool 
as he had appeared! 
After all cars had completed their second run, it was lunch 
break. The spectators surrounded the parked race cars in 
the courtyard in front of the mansion. Some of the drivers 
were there for photos and to talk with admirers. Others 

disappeared for lunch. Jack and I ate our picnic lunch, chatted with folks and then moved 
to a straight part of the course, to see some more speed. From our new spot, we could see 
the ocean in one direction and look up at the Castle in the  
other. Wow!  
 

It was a marvelous day for drivers and spectators. 
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Coniston Brewing Co. 

The Brewery 

Coppermines Road, Coniston,  

English Lake District, UK 

Bluebird Bitter 

 
 
 
 
 

Hidden away behind the Black Bull Public House in Coniston is the Coniston Brewing 
Company. This outstanding brewery, run by Ian Bradley, is where Bluebird Bitter is 
made. The 3.6% session beer won Supreme Champion Beer of Britain 1998 at the Great 
British Beer Festival Olympia London and has continued to be awarded accolades in  
recent years. Ian Bradley, son of the owners of the Black Bull, has studied and graduated 
in the art of brewing, and in 1995 the Coniston Brewing Co. was built: you might say, 
since then, Ian’s brews have gone from strength to strength! With its roots in the hotel 
and licensed trade The Coniston Brewing Co. knows a thing or two about providing  
discerning customers with quality and service. To the pure waters of the Coniston hills - 
add the finest Challenger hops and wonderfully roasted pale and crystal malts. This  
allows the Coniston Brewing Company to use all their skill and instinctive know-how to 
create what must be described as the finest fully matured cask conditioned Ale. Six beers 
in regular production yield an output of 1600 gallons a week for distribution to 100  
customer outlets. Acclaim is not limited to the U.K. alone, bottled varieties of Bluebird are 
shipped to the U.S.A., Sweden and Hong Kong. 
Bluebird is a fine session ale with a light golden color. The intense resinous and spicy hop 
character which is the beer's hallmark is derived from the use of unusual quantities of 
English Challenger hops, each bale being individually and personally selected by the 
brewer. The malt is, of course, Maris Otter fermented slightly warm to give a soft  
fruitiness with a faint hint of scented geranium. In England, an “ordinary” bitter is a beer 
for everyday drinking – the kind of beer you can turn to again and again through a long  
evening of socializing at the pub. Bluebird Bitter is an extraordinary “ordinary.” The  
bottle-conditioned Bluebird is altogether different from other bottled beers – it somehow 
tastes and feels like beer from the cask. 
 
Source: https://www.conistonbrewery.com/ 
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**********Sale...Sale...Sale...Sale********** 

MG T-Party Regalia 

It’s time to move some Regalia! We’ve had very limited sales since 2008, and $2000+ of  

inventory is doing us no good sitting in a box! 

Please contact Bob Dougherty at rdoc2mg@gmail.com for sizing information and  

availability 

 Men’s Windbreaker w/MG T-Party logo (Retail $70!)  $30 includes shipping   

 Med/Large/X-Large 

 Women’s Windbreaker w/T-Party logo (Retail $70!) $30 includes shipping   

 Med/Large/X-large/XX-Large 

 Golf Shirts w/T-Party logo      $20 includes shipping 

 Med/Large/XL 

 T-Party Baseball Caps     $9 includes shipping 

 T-Party Logo Grill Badge     $25 includes shipping 

 T-Party Cloth Patches     $1 includes shipping 

 T-Party Logo Pins      $1.50 includes shipping 
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Aero Cycle Cars of England Aero Merlin 
Morgan three wheeler replica. Built by  
Steve Neal in 2014 with a Moto-Guzzi 

1947cc engine with 3500 miles. Two seats 
side by side with disk brakes all around. 

Square steel tubing frame, yellow fiberglass 
sides with aluminum bonnet and stainless 

steel fenders. $18,000 OBO. Steve Neal 

**********Sale...Sale...Sale...Sale********** 

MG T-Party Regalia 

It’s time to move some Regalia! Our last sale was in 2008, and $2000+ of inventory is  

doing us no good sitting in a box! 

Please contact Bob Dougherty rdoc2mg@gmail.com for availability and sizing 

 Men’s Windbreaker w/MG T-Party logo (Retail $70!)  $30 includes shipping   

 Med/Large/X-Large 

 Women’s Windbreaker w/T-Party logo (Retail $70!) $30 includes shipping   

 Med/Large/X-large/XX-Large 

 Golf Shirts w/T-Party logo      $20 includes shipping 

 Med/Large/XL 

 T-Party Baseball Caps     $9 includes shipping 

 T-Party Logo Grill Badge     $25 includes shipping 

 T-Party Cloth Patches     $1 includes shipping 

 T-Party Logo Pins      $1.50 includes shipping 
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T-Party Key Personnel 
 

Charles Dyer, Chairman 

Hamilton, MA   978-468-0156   

dyer-charles@comcast.net 

 

Alex Gottfried, ViceChairman 

Framingham, MA   978-764-4702 

alex_gottfried@msn.com 

  

Judy Krongelb, Treasurer 

Acton, MA   978-263-2519 

kronwasser@yahoo.com 

 

Maryellen & Rick Pelletier, Membership 

East Wakefield, NH   603-871-8176 

mpelletier1951@gmail.com 

 

Chris Nowlan, Technical Advisor 

Amherst, NH   603-673-0939 

nowlanc@comcast.net 

 

Rick Smith, Technical Advisor 

Dedham, MA    781-801-3058 

fdsmith50@gmail.com 

 

Kim Dougherty, Regalia 

Laconia, NH   603-948-2078 

kdoc135@gmail.com 

 

Bob Dougherty, Editor  

Laconia, NH   603-948-2078 

rdoc2mg@gmail.com 
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HRM Queen Elizabeth II 

Her reign of 70 years and 214 days was the longest of any British monarch 

and the longest verified reign of any female monarch in history.   


